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250 OK Fight
On Rent Hike

An estimated crowd of 250 peo-
ple last night endorsed actions tak-
en by the Greenbelt Rent Protest!
Committee, and approved addition-
al steps, including legal action if
necessary to fight the re-registra-
tion of rents in Greenbelt.

The “re-registration” (a term in-
sisted upon by the Office of the
Housing Expediter, instead of
“raise”) was approved on April 14,
and is already effective so far as
new residents are concerned. For
present occupants, effective dates
are June 15 in the war housing, July
1 in the original project.

Contribute To Kitty
Backing up their commitment to
action, those present at last night’s

meeting contributed to the com-
mittee's funds. While no count

was taken of receipts, the commit-
tee’s treasurer, Ben Goldfaden, es-
timated that $l5O may have been,

collected.
Mayor Thomas J. Canning, who

presided as chairman of the com-

mittee, said that town-wide coope-
ration in fighting Public Housing

Administration’s petition for an in-
crease last August had been suc-
cessful in a decision for
six months, and in cutting the “re-
registration” in half.

A petition was submitted to he
Office of the Housing Expediter,
the mayor said, asking for recon-
sideration of the decision. It was!

pointed out that the Rent Conrol
Act of 1949 provides that all tenants

shall receive a hearing on any de-
cision regarding their rent, and that
the Expediter promised such a

hearing to the town council, but
that in fact no such hearing was
granted.

WhM’s To Compare?
The Act also omits any reference

to comparability as a factor in de-
termining rentals, Canning said.
However, he said, if it is determined
that comparability is a proper ba-
cision regarding their rent, and that
granted a hearing, the committee
will hire a rental expert to make its
own comparability study.

What’s Yours?

Questionnaires were distributed
to the audience for information on
landlord services. Sally Meredith,
committee member, told the group
that a Housing Expediter official

See RENT, Page 5
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Woman’s Club Members
Must Make Reservations

Woman’s Club members, are re-
minded to call Mrs. Lawrence P.
Fern, 2156, or Mrs. Charles T.
Cookson, 3306, for reservations for
the spring luncheon to be held on
May 12, 12:30 p.m., at Collingwoofi
on-the-Potomac. Reservations are
necessary so that arrangements may

be made for the luncheon and
transportation by the committee. It
is planned to have a bus leave the
drug store at the Center at 11 a.m.

Number Please
Anyone whose phone number is

different from that shown in the
latest Chesapeake and Potomac
Telephone Company directory, and
who would like the correct number
to appear in the directory currently
being prepared by the Greenbelt
post of the American Legion, must
immediately write his name, ad-
dress and phone number on a post-

card and mail it tomorrow to Box
247, Greenbelt, Maryland, in order
to be included.

Your name won’t go to the bot-
tom of the list just because it’s the
last one in, according to Frank Ri-
ley, who is handling the compila-
tion of names. That place goes so
far to Christian R. Zust, who re-

places Oscar Zoellner this year in
the “last place” spot.

Center Site OK'd For Carnival;

Cormack Sets Terms, Town Agrees

’ ;L M ::

CHAS. M. CORMACK

GHS PLAYERS
TO PRESENT PLAY

The Dfamatic Club of Greenbelt
High School is planning to present
“Mumbo-Jumbo,” a play in three
acts by Jack Barnard, at the Center
school auditorium on May 12-13.

This recent stage hit is a mystery

farce complete with murders that
turn out to be not murders, throb-

, bing African Voodoo rites, a myste-
rious blind man, a beautiful girl un-
der a mysterious spell, a hidden for-
tune, all the factors that make a
successful puzzler.

“Mumbo-Jumbo” is, as its name
implies, three acts of hilarious non-

sense, with the crime elements com-
pletely smothered in the farce of a

college youth masquerading as his
best friend’s wife, and two small-
town sheriffs who can’t solve the
crime for battling over who has
jurisdiction.

High School PTA
Holds Final Meeting

The High School Parent Teach-
ers Association will held its final
meeting of the year on Tuesday,

May 10, in the high school audito-
rium. The accomplishments of the
past year will be reviewed and there
will be a discussion of the business
courses and the industrial arts pro-
gram.

The following officers for the
next school year will be installed:
Dr. John W. McKay, president;
Than Porter, vice-president; Mrs.
Claire Duter, secretary; and Apheus
Tavenner, treasurer.

Music will be furnished by the
seventh and eighth grade pupils un-
der the direction of Miss Ellen
Beckman. Refreshments will be
served at the close of the meeting.

Scouts Police Lake
Town Manager Charles T. Mc-

Donald publicly- expressed his ap-

preciation Tuesday to the Boy
Scouts of Troop 229, who thor-
oughly cleaned the picnic grounds!
at Indian Springs last Saturday.
Under the direction of their leader,
Ernest M. Townshend, the boys

picked up papers, tin cans and bot-
tles in the wooded areas.

Mr. McDonald added that the
boys had proposed to make his un-

dertaking one of their community

projects.

Greenbelt’s Town Council voted
4-1 last Monday night to authorize
the sponsoring of a carnival by
three local organizations: the Amer-
ican Legion, the Greenbelt Rescue
Squad and the Greenbelt Volun-
teer Firemen. The carnival will
open for six days, starting next
Monday.

Their decision was promptly fol-
lowed by a letter from PHA Man-
ager Charles M. Cormack to Town
Manager Charles T. McDonald, re-
minding the town administration
that the site of the carnival—the
parking lot south of the shopping
center —was under PHA jurisdic-
tion and not leased to the town.
However, the PHA manager "stated
that he would not oppose the Car-
nival, although “personally not in
favor of holding it on that site,”
provided that certain requirements
be met by the town.

Town Is Responsible
According to the specified terms,

the town must assume full responsi-
bility for all damage to persons and
property; repair any damage to
pavement, curbs, sidewalks, trees,
lawn and parking areas; erect a
“snow fence” enclosing the area,
with opening only at streets and
sidewalks; be responsible for all
expense connected with the use of
water and electricity; and must
agree to clean up the area and put

it into a “satisfactory condition.”
Good, Clean Fun

Objections to the carnival being
held in the center were answered by

sponsors of the affair!, who promis-
ed that there will be no side shows,
that the carnival employees will
not live in Greenbelt, with the ex-
ception ‘of a night watchman, who
will sleep in the bingo tent. The
carnival will be open for evening
hours only, from 7 until 11, with the
exception of Saturday, so that it;
will not interfere with school hours.
Sponsors of the carnival have
agreed to detail a special committee
of rhen to assist in handling the?
parking problem. Councilwoman
Betty Harrington told the “Coop-
erator” that the carnival consists
mainly of rides, bingo, fish ppnd,
games, .and that from her personal
observation of the carnival in ques-
tion, seems clean and modern in
its equipment.

Terms Agreed Upon
See CARNIVAL, Page 5
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Navy Wives Bake Sale
The Truman Riddle Navy Wives

club will hold a bake sale tomorrow
morning in the lobby of the Green-
belt theater starting at 10 a.m. They
will offer a varied selection of cakes,
pies, cookies, and candies.

PTA’S To Discuss
Summer Facilities

The County PTA Council will
meet at Greenbelt High School to-
night at 7:30 p.m. to discuss “Sum-
mer Recreational Facilities.” Five-
minute talks will be given by V. C.
Holochwost, supervisor of physical
education of the county schools,
and by representatives from the
Boys’ Clubs, the Y.M.C.A., Boy and
Girl Scouts, the 4-H Clubs, Camp
Fire Girls, and the County Librar-
ian, on the summer recreation pro-
grams planned by their groups.

“Play Town, USA,” a film pre-
pared ,by the National Recreation
Association, will be shown at the
close of the meeting. The meeting
is open to the public.

The third annual Parents Insti-
tute of the Home and Family Life**
Committee of the County Council
of PTAs to recommend to the
County Board of Education to in-
clude the study of family relation-
ships in the school curriculum.

Six Months Of Success Shown
In Labukas Report On Youth Center

Showing an increase in membership, activities, and net income,

the youth center Monday night, in a written statement by its di-
rector, Mrs. Eileen Labukas, made a six-month report to the town
council.

A net profit of $119.20 was made by the organization from

October 1948 through March 1949, according to the report, with a
total of 234 members. Of these, 176, or three-fourths, are junior-
high school members with even distribution among boys , and girls.

Of the 58 senior high members, however, only three are girls.

Rental Profitable
Renting the center to other

youth groups at $1 per night ac-

counted for a major part of the
profit, netting $85.40-for the period.
The center is open for this purpose
every Monday. Tuesday, Thursday,

and Sunday nights. Regular uses,

other than the youth center itself,

are the Boys’ Club on Monday, the
Catholic Youth Organization on)
Thursday, and the Lutherans on al-

ternating Sundays. In addition, oc-

casional use of the building has been

made by the Boy Scouts, Curl
Scouts, Community Church Young

People, Latter Day Saints, DeMo-
lay, Majorettes, and Hebrew Sun-

day School.
Mrs. Labukas stressed the in-

creased interest of the teen-agers

and the increased support and coop-

eration of the parents, crediting

them to the increased program, the
inclusion of the younger boys and
girls in the program, and having

clear lines of authority in supervi-
sion. She pleaded, however, for

more help from parents, explaining
that such additional cooperation
will be needed to keep the canteen-
operating at its present successful
level.

Teen-agers Set Policy
- Stating that there are divided,
opinions on the purpose of a youth
center —selected “club”-type mem-

bers versus the keep-them-off-the-
street school of thought —Mrs. La-
bukas said she had attempted to

steer a middle course in the conflict
of philosophies, allowing the teen-

agers to make most of the decisions.
In a correlative report from the

center’s advisory board, presented
to council at the same time as Mrs.

Labukas’ report, information in the
latter was substantiated, with the
addition of details of the board’s ac-
tivities. Among these were four
benefits participated in by the
board: a movie, a ball game, a bas-
ketball game, and a spring dance.

Present members of the board
are John Teel, chairman; Mrs. Ai-
mee Slye, Mrs. David Steinle, Erv-
in Dietzel, and James Wolfe. Hugh l
Hawkins is the leader of the Par-
ents’ Guild, which assists Mrs. La-
bukas in supervision of center ac-

tivities.

Juniors More Interested
Contrasting the senior and the

junior high age groups, Mrs. La-
bukas said the latter showed more
interest and asserted more leader-
ship than the older group. She re-

marked that there had been some

criticism of separating the teen-

agers according to age but that she
felt the present successful program

is possible partly because of the
separation.

Present schedules have the cen-

ter open to all teen-agers—from
seventh grade through 20 years of

age—every afternoon from 3:30 to

5. Only College-age youths use

the center between 1:30 and 3:30
p.m. each day, while the junior high,

group has Saturday from 7:30 to

11 p.m., and the senior high from
7:30 to 11:30 p.m. on Friday, and’
from 7:30 to 10:30 on Wednesday.
Ninth-graders are permitted to join
either group, as there is at present
no senior class at the Greenbelt
high school.

The junior high group establish-
ed a set schedule for their Saturday

nights, with two “open house” af-
fairs, a dance, and a special party,
each month. They cleared expenses

each time, Mrs. Labukas said.

Special Activities
Special activities designed to cre-

ate more interest in the center, in-
cluded dance classes, a photography
club, and a knitting club. A fee
was charged for the dance class,
which was conducted by Arthur
Murray teachers, while the two,

clubs had free membership. In ad-
dition, an outstanding member was'

chosen each month, and table ten-
nis tournaments were held.

A snack bar is open every time
the center is used by the general
membership. Operated by a teen-
ager on a 10%-for-rent basis, the
snack bar has had two successful
operators, according to Mrs. La-
bukas.

While some furniture has been
provided the center, Mrs. Labukas
said that a piano and additional
folding chairs are still badly need-
ed. ,

A juke box, the down payment
for which was solicited by member* -
from “patrons,” pays for its own

monthly installments from funds
collected it. Mrs. Labukas is em-
ployed by the Greenbelt town gov-

ernment, in the recreation depart-
ment, and the youth enter is under
the department’s jurisdiction. Di-
rector of the recreation department
is Sam Fox.

¦¦—\

North End PTA Elects
Officers Next Tuesday

Election of officers for the com-
ing year will be held at the meet-

ing of the North End Parent-Teach-
ers Association on Tuesday, May

10, at 8:15 p.m., at the school au-

ditorium. This is the last meet-

ing of the year. Following the elec-
tions, a social evening with special
musical numbers and community

singing has been planned. Refresh-
ments will be served.

Teachers will be in their rooms
from 7:45 to 8:15 to receive parents.

Greenbelt Rescuers
Serve Town In April

April activities of the Greenbelt
Rescue Squad were slight, accord-
ing to Milton Laikin, although they
provided ambulance service to sev-
eral emergency victims.

On April 7, a boy who got a

piece of metal in his eye was taken
to Episcopal Eye and Ear hospital
in Washington.

A telephone maintenance man

driving into Greenbelt on April 11,
stopped his car on the side of the
road when he felt dizzy, after which
he collapsed. The rescue squad
took him to Cheverly hospital,

where he was refused admittance.

As he was a veteran, he was taken
to Bethesda Naval hospital, where
he was treated for a cerebral hemor-
rhage. His condition was reported
as improved.

A heart attack victim is conva-

lescing at Leland Memorial hospi-

tal, where he was taken by the res-

cue squad on April 15.
When the rescue squad answered

a call on April 20 to 52 Ridge Road,
where a baby was choking, police
officer A1 Nuzzo was already ad-
ministering artificial respiration.

Plans were made during the
month for the carnival which the
squad will sponsor jointly next

week with the American Legion

and the volunteer firemen.

Five cents
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Damned II We Don’t
Damned If We Do

By the time Greenbelt reads this issue of the Cooperator, last
night’s rent protest rally will have become part of history. Not
our history, alas! since circumstance has again put an important
event on the night before publication. Ever since The Day was
changed from Friday to Thursday, our weekly stint has not been
complete without moans and groans over the current Wednesday’s
happenings which will be stale stuff by the time next week’s issue!
appears.

No amount of moaning and groaning can alter the fact that
overcoming the sheer mechanical difficulty of producing a weekly
paper at arms length, with the presses more than five miles fromi
the editorial office, does not cover the inclusion in Thursday night’s
paper of Wednesday night’s news; at least, not in the same form
as news of the previous weekend, or of Monday, or even Tuesday*
The printer gets gray enough over fresh material coming in on
press day, without worrying about returning any kind of proofl
on it.

Thus, last week’s last-minute notice of night’s “plan-
ning” meeting did not include the time. Those who attended did
sp_ bpQa-use they were interested; those who stayed away weren’t
kept away because no time was announced. Since the Cooperated
staff was handed a gratuitous “black eye” for failing to publicize;
the meeting more fully, it is only fair to point out that what few
last-minute arrangements were made got done, not by the officers
of the Rent Protest Committee! but by members of the Coopera-t

tor staff.
Questions concerning the relation of the staff to the activh

ties of the rest of the town We would prefer to handle with thosd
immediately concerned; but the initiative has been taken from usi

by the charges of disinterest and non-support leveled during the
meeting. It is rather funny, to note in passing, that those who ac-
cuse the Cooperator of “running things” seem to be left at a loss
when the Cooperator fails to take hold and run things.

The Committee did not even taken on the job of arranging for
the auditorium. On us fell the burden of drawing up the forms/
passed out at the meeting; the forms were carried to Hyattsville
on the trolley early Friday morning, by another member of the
staff who had to lug a small child along on her thankless errand;/
and when none of the officials of the Committee were available!
to get the forms from the printer that evening, a third member*
of the staff (with an eight p.m. appointment in Washington),
went to Hyattsville before the meeting and picked them up.

The lone member of the Committee who happens to be asso-
ciated with the Cooperator is not an officer of the Committee, but 1
not one of the officers did the work on the “planning” meeting
that our representative did. A flyer was scheduled for issue lastf
weekend, containing a notice for PHA to be submitted by resi-
dents individually, stating that the mere return of information
called for by the rent office did not mean that tenants agreed to
the rent increase. Officers of the Committee canceled the notice
without comment. No flyer was issued, because the one Coopera-
tor member (who also has a weekly paper to get out) could not)
personally draw up the announcement, although he had already)
made arrangements for its publication and distribution. There)
are between twenty and thirty nominal members of the Rent Pro-
test Committee; no more than a dozen have attended any meeting
of the Committee; the Cooperator representative has not missed
one.

Besides the actual time and trouble expended on arrange-
ments, there is the little matter of finances. No sound truck was
hired to announce Friday’s assembly, possibly through lack of
funds; yet the Cooperator arranged to print Friday’s forms on its
own credit. At more expense than we could afford, and without
any financial aid from the Committee, a full-page plate of local
pictures was printed last fall to assist the Committee in its suc-
cessful effort to halt the rent increase at that time.

Since the entire Cooperator staff is at the service of Green-
belt free of charge, it seems that the Committee is expecting a
lot for its money. When the mayor of Greenbelt and other speak-
ers at a public meeting attack the Cooperator for lack of either
interest or effort in the welfare of the town, it behooves us to set
the town straight. After all, the paper is merely the expression;
of the residents’ sentiments. (It’s asking quite a bit for us to
make the news AND report it!) If only sixty residents were suf-
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nciently interested. to attend a meeting designed to help lower
their rentals, it would seem that the majority of the town is in-
different to the rent question, and the Cooperator has more to
occupy it than trying to revive a dead issue. If last night’s meet-
ing has proved the contrary, we will be glad to report it fully.

Next Week, that is. —E. H. R

Good Luck, But
We sincerely wish the American Legion, the Rescue Squad and

the Volunteer Fire Department the best of luck with their carnival
next week. We don’t blame them for requesting a permit to hold
it in the Center. They would be foolish if they didn’t.

We do not believe the Town Council should have granted the
request. Three weeks ago the same request was brought befor©
the Council and the majority appeared to oppose it vigorously.
Some of the objections have been overcome, but what about the
nearby residents who willbe bothered by the disturbance, the park-
ing problem, and the parents who willhave to search the Center*
for their young children?

Even more important is the fact that Council has now set a
bad precedent. If, next month, another organization in Town asks
permission to have a carnival in the Center, or a stock car race,
Wot happens? Can the council guarantee that following councils
will be as discriminating as they have tried to be ? Once a prece-
dent is set it is difficult to retain high standards.

*7a *76e Sdtfrn
(Letters to the editor must be
limited to 150 words, unless the
writer brings his letter to the
Cooperator office in person. All
letters must be signed and in-
clude the writer’s address and
telephone number before they
can be accepted for publication.
A pseudonym may be listed for
the printed letter.)

ON SLOT MACHINES
To The Editor:

It was my privilege to discuss the
details of the proposed law to le-
galize slot machines in Prince
Georges County . with one of our

Delegates to the State Legislature.
There are several bits of informa-
tion concerning the proposed law
I would like to share with you and
your readers:

1. First of all the voters must re-
alize that a vote against legalizing
the slot machines is NOT NECES-
SARILY a vote for maintaining
things as they are now. We all de-
plore the present condition. But
this condition does not have to ex-
ist. We can vote against the slot
machines now, and urge our Dele-
gates to find a more enforceable so-
lution when they meet next year.

Other areas have found it more de-
sirable to ban them outright than
to try to enforce a no-pay-off regu-
lation.

2. If we legalize slot machines,
we will have them in many places—-
garages, candy, grocery, and drug
stores—as well as taverns, in fact
ANY place of business. Any busi-
ness man (or woman) provided he
can meet the requirements of
County residence, will have sole fi-
nancial interest in the machine, etc.,
can obtain a license for as many as

five machines for one store. With
the returns to the operator so high
and the fee so low, it is quite con-
ceivable that many merchants will
be eager to attract trade through
the installation of slot machines in
their stores. There will have to be
at least 1000 of them, if the esti-
mated $200,000 in fees forecast is
to be realized.

3. We are all aware that the pres-
ent law' prohibiting “paying off” on

slot machines is unenforceable.
There just aren’t enough police to

guard the present machines and
their operators. With over 1000
machines how can we expect our
understaffed, overworked, and un-
derpaid police department to guard
each machine and operator to see
that minors do not play! With at
least one machine at every cross-
road store,'we will be faced with an
insurmountable enforcement prob-
lem. Disregarding the effect of the
“getting-something-for-nothing” at-

titude it will foster in the young
people, (I am leaving adults entire-
ly out of this argument), it so easily
can become the “smart thing” to de-
fy the law. The busy merchant will
be unable to cope with youngsters
determined to play the machines
when he is not looking. Continual-
ly confronted by slot machines,
knowing that the police cannot be
constantly watching them, we are

deliberately inviting our young peo-
ple to break the law! ,

Ask our teenagers how easy it
has been for them to get mixed
drinks and beer in our County tav-

erns. The law prohibiting sale to

minors was strict enough. It just
couldn’t be enforced. Consequent-
ly, our Legislature has just passed
a rigid curfew law. Ask our over-
worked, police forced how they are
going to find time to enforce the
ban on minors playing slot ma-
chines . . . and remember, they’ll
be EVERYWHERE!

4. The comment fias been made
that we cannot legislate against the
so-called “gambling spirit” of in-
dividuals. As for that, Prince
Georges County has plenty of well-
publicized, and well-patronized pub-
lic bingos run by churches, Ameri-
can Legion Posts, and other com-
munity organizations. There are
innumerable opportunities to buy
“voices” on prizes. Surely these
are enough to satisfy the “normal”
,urge to “take a chance.”

It appears, then, that we are fac-
ed with these fact: 1. A vote against!
the slot machines is NOT a vote
for things as they are now. We
CAN demand a clean-up on all
paying-off devices .

.
. We do NOT

have to legalize ANY TYPE of
vice or racket. 2. Prohibiting min-
ors from playing the slot machines
will be UTTERLY UNFORCE-
ABLE. (Ask the police depart-
ment!) If we leaglize them, we
will be guilty of creating a situa-
tion wherein we will be tempting
our youth to break the law. 3. If
the law is to be as rigidly enforced
as our legislators intended it to be,
most of the $200,000 anticipated fees
will have to go for law enforce-
ment ... to keep the youngsters
away from the machines. Do you
think it can be done?

Thank you for publishing this let-
ter.

Sincerely yours,
Mrs. Joseph S. Yuill

The Police Blotter
A complaint was received from

on the end of the line.”
cent Road. She stated that “ .

. .

every time she washes someone
takes her clothes and piles them up
on the end of the lone.”

Four hub caps were reported sto-
len from the auto of a resident. His
wife called later to explain “ . . .
friends of her husband had played
a joke on him.”

For those keeping score, there
were three more complaints about
stolen “unmentionables.” The first
resident reported six pair missing
from her line, the next reported an
undetermined amount (she couldn’t
remember), and the last said that
five pair were stolen, plus two bras.
It is evident that the thief is ex-
panding his operations. All thefts
occurred in the basements of apart-
ments on Crescent Road.

There were four complaintsi
about children playing ball, one
complaint about destroying hedges. 5
and another concerning children
on the roof of a house throwing
stones at passersby.

The Greenbelt Rescue Squad pro-
vided ambulance service for three
residents this past week. Mrs.
George Pesch, 10-Q Plateau, Mrs.
Francis Hargy. 2-B Laurel Hill,
and Mrs. Meriam Fordyce, 21-F
Ridge, were taken on separate oc-
casions to the hospital.

There was one call informing
the police of shooting in the woods
near the Domokos Tract, and an-
other resident called to report a
window in his garage had been
broken by disorderly children.

Twelve-year old Robert Lewis,
18-B Ridge, was hit above his left
eye and severely injured by a ten-
nis racket swung accidentally by a
Greenbelt resident. The boy wasl
treated by a local and
taken home.

The Drop-Inn and the Legion
Home were entered illegally. Noth-
ing was found disturbed in both
locations.

BURNED
To the Editor: ,

Now that our rent has been in-
creased we would like PHA to tell
us how hot the weather must get
before they see fit to: ,(a) stop send-
ing artificial heat through the pipes
and (b) return out screens so we
can open our windows.

A Sweltering War Housing
Resident.

WAYSIDE INN
Luncheons

and
Dinners

BEER AND WINE
Berwyn Heights, Md.

TOwer 9669
Closed on Mondays

Sealtest raids the Strawberry Patch

!CE CREAM

kfrN,USsk havor-of-the

LI



OUCH!

“Joe’s mad. He was at the Rent Protest meeting last night and his
picture wasn’t in this week’s Cooperator.’’

Speed Major Factor In Traffic Smashes
Almost one-third of the auto- of common sense can be as catas-

mobile drivers involved in fatal trophic as negligence of a posted
accidents last year were guilty of regulation.

speed violations, George R. Ham- „Raln or f for instance> .. he
mond, safety and education direc- „may make ;[ ha2ardous t0tor, D. C. division of the Ameri- , , ..

, ,

. . travel 35 miles per hour on a road
can Automobile Association, said wher<; , hat spee(J

-

s legaL p oor
today. judgment in this regard—known as

“Although there may have been chiving too fast for road or weather
other contributing factors,” Mr. conditions is almost as bad as go-

Hammond said, “it remains true ing 60 miles an hour in a 35-mile-
that many tragedies might have per-hour zone.”

been averted had those involved Drivers will do well, he added,
stayed within legal speed limits or to be conscientious always about
exercised proper judgment on posted limits and not to take
speed in regard to weather and chances where a question .of judg-
road conditions.” ment js involved.

The motor club executive point- “In short,” he concluded, “take
ed out that violations of the laws it easy and live—and let live.”
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DO YOU KNOW THE

ADVANTAGES
* 'of a

Special

Checking Account
Can be opened with $5.00 or more

No Minimum Balance Requirement

Bank Prestige

Excellent Receipt and Record

Economy Only 10c Per Check

Convenient Way to Pay Bills by Mail

Available at Your Community Bank

GREENBELT BRANCH
PRINCE GEORGES BANK & TRUST CO.

Weekdays 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. Saturdays ,9 a.m. to 12 p.m.

Reopens Wednesdays and Fridays from 4 to 6 p.m.

25 Crescent Rd. Greenbelt 2956

(Member Federal Deposit Insurance Corporation.)
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OldFluorescentTube
Can Cause Trouble

Released By The Maryland
State Health Department

“Cuts caused by broken fluores-
cent tubes are a new health hazard'
that has received too little atten-
tion,” Dr. William F. Rein-
dollar, Acting Chief of this Depart-
ment’s Division of Industrial
Health. “This hazard has become
increasingly prevalent with the
more widespread us of fluorescent
lighting in stores and factories and
also in private houses.

' “The tubes are coated on the in-
side with a powder which contains
the element beryllium. If particles
of this beryllium powder enter a
wound caused by the sharp glass
edges of broken tubes they cause
a severe irritation of the skin that
delays healing and may even result
in ulcers. In addition, where large
quantities of these burnt out tubes
are broken up for disposal it is pos-
sible to breath in enough of the’
harmful dust to injure the lungs.

Destroy Tubes
“To minimize possible ill effects

the State Department /of Health
recommends the following disposal
methods. With these precautions
it should be possible to destroy
worn out tubes without personal
injury.

“Where just one or two tubes are
to be disposed of, they can be placed
in a burlap bag, immersed in a tank
or trough of water and broken up
with a hammer or length of pipe.
The bag should then be buried wet
without removing the contents.

Wear Heavy Gloves
“Whenever it is necessary to han-

dle or break fluorescent tubes, hea-
vy leather gloves and goggles
should be worn. Care should also
be taken to avoid breathing in dust
from the beryllium coating.

1

Center School PTA Plans
Home Room Meeting

On Monday afternoon, May 9,
the Center school PTA will have a
home room mother’s meeting in
the auditorium,, at 2 p.m. There will
be a nursery for pre-school chil-
dren. The feeder band and the
school chorus will perform at the
meeting.
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NCJW Will Elect
New Officers; Hold
Installation Luncheon

The nnual installation luncheon
of the Greenbelt section, National
Council of Jewish Women, will be
held on May 21 from 1 to 4 p.m., at
the Ipdian Springs Country Club in
Silver Spring. Md. Mrs. Uriel
Heyd, wife of the first secretary of
the Israeli Embassy, will be the
guest speaker. Mrs. Adelaide Weid-
berg, the first president df the
Greenbelt section, will install the
officers, and a musical program will
be presented by Mrs. William Mira-
bella.

Mrs. Fan Schein is chairman of
the Luncheon Committee, whose
members include Mrs. Weidberg,
Mrs. Florence ShindermanJ Mrs.
Nora Levsky, and Mrs. Barbara
Rolnik. All members and friends
of the National Council are invited
to attend the luncheon. Tickets
may be secured from any member
of the Committee.

Officers Nominated
Annual reports will be presented

by the outgoing officers and com-
mittee chairmen at the last meeting
of the present club year of the
Greenbelt section, to be held on
Wednesday. May 11, at 8:30 p.m.,
at the Center school. New officers
for the coming club year will be
elected. The following have been
nominated: president, Mrs. Edith
Nicholas; vice-president,' Mrs. Es-
telle Dolgoff; corresponding secre-
tary, Mrs. Eunice Sandhaus, Mrs.
Frances Miller; recording secre-

tary, Mrs. Florence Bloom, Mrs.
Ida Tannenbaum; treasurer. Mrs.
Kay Ehrlich, Mrs. Beulah Bukzin.

A final board meeting and tea in
honor of the outgoing board of di-
rectors was held Wednesday eve-
ning, May 4, at the home of Mrs.
Edith Nicholas.

Center School Plans
Heavy Schedule

An intermediate group of stu-
dents from the Center school and
from the North End school will
participate in the operetta “Hansel
and Gretel” on June 11. The op-
eretta is directed by Mrs. Gordon
Finlay, assisted by several teachers.

The feeder band and the Centr
school chorus will give a combined
concert for the students and their
parents on May 9 at 2 p.m. Fol-
lowing the performance there will
be a meeting of the Room Mothers’
group. It is hoped that there will
be a large attendance at both the
concert and the meeting.

A schoolboy patrol from Green-
belt will march in the National
School Safety Patrol Parade in
Washington on Saturday morning,
May 14.

White Elephants In Center
On May 20 a White Elephant

Sale will be held in the Center
school. Parents are urged to can-
vass every nook and cranny of their
homes for unused or discarded ar-
ticles which they can donate to the
sale to make it a success.

The schools will be closed on
Memorial Day, May 30.

The summer health roundup of
pre-kindergarten children will take
'place this week and next. Center
school children will be checked this
week and North End school chil-
dren starting next Monday, May
9. pards will be sent to all pros-
pective students notifying them of
the date and time of attendance for
the checkup, which will be held in
the Public Health Office at 54-A
Crescent Road.

r~CiARN TO READ j
j THEN |

READ TO LEARN
j A well read man is an educat- /

ed man—knowledge is power. \

Read factual material. Get the 1
; WORLD BOOK ENCYCLO-
i, PEDIA habit —in other words, 1
\ be a superior man. The superi-
i| or man is one who Is not sloppy

minded, ,as so many of the '
crowd might be. He challenges i|

i facts find does not accept the t
/ ipse dixits of the loud and posi- J 1

[ tive. He looks things up - he s
\ does not take things for grant-
!' ed. That does not mean he is i,
/ a pedant, crammed full of ready

I' statistics, but he knows right
i| where to go to get what he
’ needs. Not to know is no dis- J 1

1 grace; not to want to know is a
i| P'ty; but to want to know and ''

'i not know how to find out is al- !'
| most a tragedy. Buy the World <

s Book Encyclopedia and avoid J
/ that tragedy at least.

| Call G. H. Harris \\
36-D Crescent Rd.

' Greenbelt 4677
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“EASY” DRYVIN’ BY NELSON MOTORS
'T NJ C£ 0 J? GOSH,') THROW I OKAY, r THREW NOW STOP MONKEYING
YOU TO TEACH tAE WHAT {OUT THE I IT OUT. NOW WHAT 7 AROUND AND HEAD FORTO DRIVE: „ _ DO I CLUTCH' 1 *v

nelson
<O/ 0k Li U ' V MOTORS I
I r" nf». L / £r\ ofb THEY’LL REPAIR THAT
Y Ur, I iA c/ clutch . and you’re

) ( y \wm % e lucky their price is

T 11
A BIRTHDAY PRESENT FROM NELSON MOTORS

Yes, this week we celebrate our first year as a Studebaker dealer. We want to say
thanks to you for making it a successful year. However, we feel that just saying thanks is
not enough. So as a present to you we are offering the NELSON MOTORS BIRTHDAY
SPECIAL. A complete chassis lubrication FREE with every oil change.

This offer good April 29 through May 7, 1949

Three
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Reserved Picnics
Planned This Year

The Greenbelt town administra-
tion office is planning a new regu-
lation to govern the use of the pa-
vilion at the Greenbelt Lake and
the Indian Springs picnic grounds,
according to Town Manager Chas.
T. McDonald. Under the new rul-
ing, the pavilion may be reserved
for the use of special groups
through application at the town of-
fice. A similar procedure may be
followed to reserve grounds at In-
dian Springs. The application must
be made by a resident of the town,
Mr. McDonald added, in order that
responsibility may be definitely fix-
ed for leaving the grounds in good
condition.

Permission Not Mandatory
This does not mean that it is

necessary to reserve the pavilion or
Indian Springs, Mr. McDonald ex-
plained, but only that it may be
done if a resident wishes to insure
his usd' of the area for a specific oc-
casion.

Town workmen are soon to in-
stall a new gate at the entrance to
the lake grounds, Mr. McDonald
stated. The gate will be locked at
11:30 each night by the town police.

POWER OF THE PRESS
When a doctor makes a mistake he

buries it.
When a garage man makes a mis-

take he adds it on the bill.
When a carpenter makes a mistake

it is just what he expected.
When a lawyer makes a mistake it

was just what he wanted, because
he has a chance to try the case
all over again.

When a judge makes a mistake it
becomes a law of the land.

When a preacher makes a mistake
nobody knows about it.

When an editor makes a mistake . .

oh, the trouble starts!
—The Bolling Beam, April 15.

In giving anyone a piece of your

mind, don’t break the peace.

RIDES ’N’ RIDERS
Riders Wanted: To 17th and Con-
stitution Ave., N.W. Leave Green-
belt 6:45 a.m. Leave Washington
4:15 p.m. Call 5939.
Ride Wanted: To vicinity of 15th
and Eye Sts., N.W. (Veterans Ad-
ministration). Hours 8:15 a.jn. to
5 p.m. Call 6347.
Rides Wanted: Three persons de-
sire ride to vicinity of 16th & Penn-
sylvania Ave., N.W. Working hours
8:15 to 5 p.m. Call 3662.
Riders Wanted: Vicinity of 11th
and New York Ave.,N.W. Leave
Greenbelt 7:30 a.m.; Washington,

5:30 p.m. Call 3541.
Riders Wanted: to Navy Dept, or

vicinity. Hours Bto 4:30. Call 8911.
I—.1 —.

Women Voters Plan
UN Food And Talk

The last meeting this season of
the League of Women Voters will,
be held in the social room of the
Center school on Friday, May 6, at

8:15 p.m. Theme of the meeting
will be the United Nations. Des-
serts of other countries will be serv-
ed. A skit on the United Nations
will be led by Mrs. Carolyn Sharp
and Mrs. Francis Ross will present
some United Nations films. Mrs.
Wretha Petersen, local chairman,
stated, “All interested in the League
program or the United Nations are
invited to attend, including hus-
bands.”

Library Adds New Books
The public library has added the

following new books to its shelves:
Albrand, after midnight; Bates,

The jacaranda tree; Clemo, Wild-
ing graft; Coates, Wistaria cottage;

fcoles, Not negotiable; Costain,
High towers; Cozzins, Guard of
honor; Derleth, Not long for this
world; Duncan, The madrone tree;
Gaither, Double muscadine; Key,
The wrath and the wind; Keyes,

If you keep your mouth shut long
enough, somebody will supect that
you have more than the usual
amount of common sense.

First Round Schedule Of Greenbelt
Night Recreational Softball League
Tuesday, May 10 Thrifty vs Naval Communication Station

Greenbelt vs Annandale
Thursday, May 12 Mt. Rainier vs. Arcade Alley & Grill

Thrifty vs. Greenbelt
Saturday, May 14 N C S vs Annandale

Mt. Rainier vs S. E. Business Men -

Tuesday, May 17 Thrifty vs Annandale
N C S vs Arcade Alley & Grill

Thursday, May 19 Greenbelt vs S. E. Business Men
Thrifty vs Mt. Rainier

Saturday, May 21 N C S vs Greenbelt
Arcade Alley & Grill vs S. E. Bus. Men

Tuesday, May 24 Thrifty vs Arcade Alley & Grill
N C S vs Mt. Rainier

Thursday, May 26 Annandale vs S. E. Business Men
Greenbelt vs Mt. Rainier

Saturday, May 28 Annandale vs Arcade Alley & Grill
• S. E. Business Men vs N C S
Tuesday, May 31 S. E. Business Men vs Thrifty

Greenbelt vs Arcade Alley & Grill
Thursday, June 2 Annandale vs Mt. Rainier

For the first round the home team will be the last team listed.

1 LIEBERMAN, INC. iS 2 88
||
1 CANCELLATION SHOES FOR SPRING AND SUMMER 8

g# 28
88 °§•o ? *•

82 CHILDRENS BAREFOOT SANDALS from $1.75 28£2 °*

§8 82
p WOMEN’S PLAY SHOES I
82 28
88 In many colors and sizes. (Narrow widths included.) •?
2g §2
82 (Values to $8.95) $2.95 to $4.50 §
28 88
2§ 88

82 MEN’S AIRCONDITIONED WOVEN SHOES I82 28
•f (Values to $12.95) from $7.50 82

1 8

i LIEBERMAN, INC. S
So m o 2
8 (Cancellation Shoes) §§

Save up to 50% or more at our shop at all times. §
I 3412 14th St., N.W. ? Columbia 2521 I
| Second Floor Open 10 a.m. - 9 p.m. §|
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The modern home and its opera-

tion was the subject of a panel dis-
cussion at the American Home de-
partmental meeting of the Woman’s
Club held last Thursday • the
home of Mrs. Leland Love. Miss
Jane Crow, assistant professor of
home management of the Universi-
ty of Maryland, led the discussion.
Student members of the panel were

Jim Allinger, Miss Josephine Nico-
demus, Mrs. Barahara Neumann,
Miss Helen Neighbours and Mrs.
Mary Babbitt, who related their ex-

periences and the results of their
studies in the college where all are
third-year students.

All of the students stressed the
value of cooperation among the
members of the family in the plan-
ning of the budget, food, and recre-

ation.

Md. U. Students
Guests of AAUW

The graduating Senior girls at

the University of Maryland will be
special guests at the meeing of the
College Park Branch of the Ameri-
can Association of University Wo-
men on Monday, April 9, at 7:30
p.m., in the recreation room, Uni-
versity of Maryland. Mrs. Chas.
Carroll, recent graduates chairman,
is in charge of the program. There
will be art, ceramics, and creative
writing exhibits as well as displays
from other groups. The Choral
Group will sing. Mrs. Harold
Cook is in charge of the social hour.

CHECK ON YOURSELF
Some of the most important

qualifications for success in life and
in business cannot be taught even
in the most elaborate educational in-
stitutions —they must be acquired.

Franklin J. Lunding, president

of the Jewel Tea Company, in dis-
cussing methods of making stores

more attractive, pointed out that"
businesses are like individuals, and'
people look for the same attributes
in business that they look for in
friends. “I think,” he said, “we
like in our friends, a person who is
clean and well groomed, not slov-
enly and dirty. We like our friends
and associates to be alert and up

to date in appearance, not dull and
out of date. We like generous peo-
ple, not the stingy and grasping

kind. We like courteous people, I
never respond to rudeness . . . We
like our friends to be honest, not

clever or untrustworthy. We like
them to be patient—they need to be
sometimes ... We like them sin-
cere, not cagey. We like them
good natured, not sour or irritable.

“Any group of people, or any

business, with these traits is bound
to be attractive ... is bound to be
successful. And a business with
these traits is bound to be a better
place to trade, a better place to

work, a better place to call as a

supplier, a better place to invest
money, a tough but better competi-
tor, and a better citizen in every

community.”
It would pay any person to check

himself as to the qualifications Mr.
Lunding considers necessary attri-
butes in friends or in business.
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§§ Playground apparatus forgo
88 large muscle development: §§
2§climbing, swinging, riding, bal- 88
•Sancing. §2
88 Sand pile, wheel toys, large §8
•ohollow blocks for building. §8

Boat and trucks to use with §2
§g block structures in imaginative 2§
82Pl ay- . 88
82 Housekeeping materials and §8
88furnishings for “playing house.” §°
82 Poster paints and clay; pic- 82

S|ture books and -recorded chil-28
•odren’s music. g?
82 For further information call §8
82 o.
82 For further information call °2
82 82
28 GREENBELT §8
|§ CHILD CARE CENTER |

90

§l4 Parkway Road 88
Gr. 5856 Gr. 4008 §8

GREENBELT
COMMUNITY CHURCH

PROTESTANT
Eric T. Braund, Minister

Greenbelt 5001
Thursday, May 5

8:15 p.m., Discussion Group
meets at Mrs. James Walsh’s, 58-D
Ridge.

Saturday, May 7

10 a.m., “Clean-Up” bee at the
church site, Hillside and Crescent.
Sunday, May 8

9:30 a.m., Mother’s Day program
in Sunday School.

11 a.m., Church Worship. Music
by both choirs and male chorus.
Sermon: “The Power of Mother-
hood.”

7:45 p.m., Junior Hi Fellowship
meets at Patsy Arrington’s.
Monday, May 9

8:15 p.m., Evening Guild meets

at Mrs. Atherholt’s, 3-A Crescent.
Wednesday, May 11

8 p.m., Choir rehearsal.
-—: 1

HEBREW SERVICES
Rabbi Morris A. Sandhaus

Greenbelt 3593

Candle lighting time: 7:37 p.m.
Regular Friday night services

will be conducted in the social room
of the Center school, starting at
8:30 p.m. Topic of Sermon: Strange
Altars.

Sunday School, at Center school
—J. Horn, director. Room 223,
Group I—Mr. Horn. Room 224,
Group 2—Mrs. Lachman. Room

225, Group 3 —Mr. Neustadt.
I

JCC Will Rumba
At Sat. Nite Social

The Jewish Community Center
will hold a social on Saturday, May
7, at 8:30 p.m. in the social room
of the Center school, with Latin
American dancing the feature of
the evening. The professional
dance team of Nick and Nora of
vaudeville and Broadway, who have
a dance studio in Washington, will
exhibit the intricacies of the rum-
ba, samba, and conga.

In order to commemorate the
first anniversary of the founding ofj
the State of Israel, the regular
membership meeting of the JCC
will be delayed until May 16, at(
which time a representative from
the Israeli Embassy will be the:
guest speaker.

_H_

St. Hugh’s Plans Bingo
For Building Fund

All Greenbelters are invited to
attend a card and bingo party to be
held on Wednesday night, May 18,
at 8:30 p.m., in "the Center school,
for the benefit of St. Hugh’s build-
ing fund. From 8:30 p.m. to mid-
night, bingo will be played in the
auditorium and cards downstairs in
the social room. There will be
prizes and refreshments. Tickets
may be purchased from the com-

mittee or from Mrs. Philip McGon-
agle.

Mrs. McGonagle, general chair-
man, has requested donations of
prizes from members of the parish.
Donations should be made to her

at 61-H Ridge Road, or to Mrs. Os-
car Zoellner, 6-A Ridge Road. It
is also suggested that anyone wish-
ing to play pinochle should bring

his own cards.
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I Have Your Car Serviced By Competent Mechanics
f 11

I General Repairs All Makes and Models
• 11

i Reasonable Rates - - - Satisfaction Guaranteed
• 11

f Free Estimate Phone 2231 !

GCS GARAGE
• 11

i v

CHURCHES
ST. HUGH’S

CATHOLIC CHURCH
Rev. Victor J. Dowgiallo, Pastor

Greenbelt 6281

Saturday: Confessions, 3:30 to 5
p.m. for children, 7 to 9:30 p.m. for’
adults, in the Chapel.

Sunday: Masses, 7:30. 9:30 and 1
11 a.m. in the Theater. Holy Com-
munion Sunday for the Holy Name
Society at the 7:30 Mass.

Sunday: Confirmation Sunday
for children of the parish. The Sac-
rament of Confirmation will be ad-
ministered at 3.p.m. at the Holy Re-
deemer Church in Berwyn.

Sunday: Baptisms, at 1 p.m. in
the Chapel.

Wednesday: Novena Services, at
7:45 p.m. in the Chapel.

MOWATT MEMORIAL
METHODIST CHURCH

Woodland Way near Hillside Road
Pastor, Raymond W. Cooke

Phone: Victor 3944
Sunday School, 9:45 a.m.
Morning Worship, 11 a .m.
Evening Worship, 8:30 p.m.
The class for boys and girls, 10

yeaijs of age and older, desiring to
join the tchurch will meet Sunday
evening in the church at 7 p.m. un-
til May 29th.
/ The official board meets next

Wednesday, May 11, in the church
at 8 p.m.

.Israel Setting Up
Department Of Co-ops

Tel Aviv, Israel (CNS)—The
new government of Israel has set
up a Department of Cooperation,
which will be in charge of all co-
operative activities in the country.
‘ltwill serve as a registry of cooper-
atives, work on problems of educa-
tion and organization, and will seek

to utilize the experience of the co-
operative movement abroad which
wjll be of benefit to the cooperatives
in that country.

The new Constitution of the gov- \
ernment of Israel specifically pro-
vides that the government shall en-
courage the development of coop-
erative enterprises.

Dr. Ch. Drabkin is Director of
the Department of Cooperation,
which will work with a General
Council of Cooperation composed
of representatives of all the central
cooperative societies and audit un-
ions. This Council was established
shortly after the creation of the new
government. The Council will ad-
vise the government in all matters
regarding problems of cooperation.

Summer Bowling Planned
Local bowlers may join a sum-

mer league by attending a meeting
Monday, May 9, at 8:30 p.m. Fur-
ther details can be obtained from
Joseph C. Macchio at Greenbelt
3237.

l
Lawyer in dental chair: “Do you

swear to pull the tooth, the whole
tooth, and nothing but the tooth?”

Flattery is soft soap, and soft
soap is 90 per cent lye.

Airman: “I can’t figure out why
you always yell ‘stop’ when I try to
kiss you.”

Girl: “And I can’t figure out why

you always stop.”

Four



CLASSIFIEDS
MOVING? Furniture, freight, or

•express —anything, anytime, any-
where. Bryan Motor Express.
Call Greenbelt 4751.

LOCAL WASHING MACHINE
SERVlCE—Automatic and con-
ventional models expertly re-
paired. Reasonable. Guaranteed.
Free estimates. GR 6707.

COMPLETE AUTO REPAIR
SERVICE by reliable mechanics
at reasonable rates. All work
guaranteed. Exchange genera-
tors, carburetors, starters. Phone
2231. GCS GARAGE.

PHOTOGRAPHS taken by ap-
pointment—Hans Jorgensen, 19-
E Hillside Road. Phone 5637.

HOME RADIOS repaired—3o-day
guarantee. Reasonable prices.
Pick-up and delivery. 14-M Laur-
el. Gr. 7762.

WATCHES AND CLOCKS re-
paired, all work guaranteed. 25
years’ experience. Work called
for and delivered. F. A. Trudeau,
10-L Plateau Place, Greenbelt
5537.

WANTED—24 in. 2-wheeler bike,
also small tricycles suitable for
2-year-old. Call 5311.

Tumblers Entertain
Parents Next Wed

Tumbling classes offered by the
local recreation department under

; the instruction of Ora Donoghue
and Eileen Labukas will come to a
close with a joint show for their
parents on Wednesday, June 8, at
7:30 p.m.

Anyone who has taken part in
any of the elapses held this year
and anyone else interested in tum-
bling is invited to take part. Prac-
tice began this past week and will
be held each week on Mondays for
the older North End girls and
Wednesdays for the younger North

* End girls; Mondays fos the older
Center school girls and Fridays for
the younger Center school group.
All practices will begin at 3:30 p.m.

With the completion of the sec-
ond beginners’ class this week, tum-
bling classes will conclude for the
remainder of the school year but
will be resumed with the starting of
the summer program.

WATCH REPAIRING. Scientific
timing. Pearls restrung and jew-
elry repaired. All work guran-
teed. Brooks, 12-A Hillside Road,
7452.

BINGO PLAYERS wanted Friday
night at the Legion Home. Good
prizes. Giant jackpot. Free bus
home. Twelve free games. Ad-
mission, fifty cents. Play starts

8:45.

WAITRESS WANTED for Park
College l3iner, 8205 Baltimore
Blvd. Salary and tips. See Mr.
Anderson.

REMEMBER MOTHER on Sun-
day with one of our lovely gifts..
Slips, gowns, gloves, handker-
chiefs and many other wonderful,
items to choose from at excep-
tionally low prices. Come to 24-
C Crescent Rd. or call 7936.

LOST—Child’s four-wheeled bicy-
cle, red enamel, one pedal miss-
ing. Removed from 2-B Hillside
Road Tuesday evening, April 26.
Reward for return. Please phone
5881.

GIRL with some bookkeeping ex-
perience for full time position.
Phone TOwer between 9:30 and

10:30 a.m. for appointment.

PONTIAC, 1937 4-door, 6 cylinder,
good running condition, good
paint, $l5O. Helprin, TOwer 6530
ext. 147.
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RENT—from page 1

had advised the committee that de-
creased landlord services since 1941
(Greenbelt’s rent freeze date)
would justify an appeal for lowered
rents. Those present agreed to

take home extra forms for their
neighbors.

CARNIVAL—from page 1

Town Manager Charles T. Mc-
Donald commented upon PHA’s
letter to his office, remarking that
the town administration had taken
for granted its responsibility for the
parking area, as well as courts in
the town, and would glady accept

its responsibilities for the property.
The specifications were agreed to by
the Town office and returned to the
PHA office on Wednesday. He
added that he had personally in-
vestigated the carnival and had
found its equipment modern, clean
and the show well insured.

Trip To U. N.

Women Voters Plan
Fifty-five tickets for the excur-

sion to the United Nations sponsor-

ed by the greater Washington area
League of Women Voters have
been made available to the Prince

Georges County group.

The trip, scheduled for Friday.

May 20, will feature visits to either

the general assembly or the securi-
ty council and a tour of the various
United Nations buildings. Leaving-
Union Station at 6:30 a.m., the
group will return to Washington
at 10:40 p.m. The fare of $13.85 in-
cludes brunch and dinner on the
train.

All reservations must be in by
May 3 and may be made through

Mrs. Ruth Austin at UNion 9376

or by writing to her at 2008 Patter-
son Street, Brookside Manor, Hy-

attsville, Maryland.
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31-32-33 Single House (2 BR) sll Jr£fectlve on new ten ants and transfers May 1, 1949
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By Sam Fox
-SOFTBALL: The Greenbelt Lea-
gue opens up Tuesday night at 8
p.m. when Thrifty plays Naval
Communication Station and Green-
belt plays Annandale. There will
be two games played every Tues-
day, Thursday and Saturday night.
BASEBALL: The Shamrocks open

their season Sun-

fdf
day at 2:30 when
they play Mt.
Rainier at Green-
belt. Let’s all
come out and
support the team.

They will play at

home every other
weekend.
DON’T FOR-
GET TO REG-
IST E R FOR

FOX SWIMMING
CLASSES . . . YOU ONLY
HAVE THREE MORE WEEKS'
. . . AFTER TUNE 1 REGIS-J
TRATION WILL BE CLOSED
. . . CALL AT THE OFFICE OR
SEND IN BLANK.
TENNIS: The tennis courts are
now open, and all wishing to play
ma}'- do so at their convenience. We
hope to run a tennis tournament
during the summer.
NEW PLAYGROUNDS: We are
now in the process of surveying the
town and hope in the near future
to have two new playgrounds for
softball, volleyball, basketball and
horseshoes. We have the sites, but
they need more work.
ARTS AND CRAFTS: The arts
and crafts classes are being held at
North End on Thursday at 3:30.
They are now working on leather
belts, painting of candle sticks,
gimp bracelets and salt and pepper
shakers. All are invited to attend
the classes. ,

We are planning a big celebration
for the Fourth of July with many

prizes in all athletic contests. Don’t
forget to be here Fourth of July.
TRACK MEET: The elementary
track meet will be held on Braden;

Field on May 25. Be sure to make
it a date to see your child run and!
play games. The meet will consist
of dashes, relays, broad jump,

throwing softball and volleyball.
TUMBLING SHOW: The annual
elementary schools’ tumblers and
advance tumblers will put on their
show June 8. At North End, ad-
vance tumbling practice comes on
Mondays at 3:30 and beginners
Wednesday at 3:30. At Center
school, beginners on Friday at 3:30
and advance at 4:30 the same day.
“PROUD IS THE CITY . . SHE
FINDS A PLACE FOR MANY
A FAD TODAY . . BUT SHE’S
MORE THAN BLIND IF SHE
FAILS TO FIND A PLACE
FOR BOYS AND GIRLS TO
PLAY.”

—i

A mule and a jeep stopped on

the road one day and looked at each
other.

Mule (breaking silence): “I’m a

horse. What are you?”

JeepJTm an auto.”
Whereupon they both laughed

heartily.
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GHS Choral Groups
To Sing Tomorrow
At Music Festival

Fifteen hundred students will,
gather to present a county musicj
festival, to be given tomorrow
night, May 6, at 8 p.m.. in Ritchie
Coliseum at the University of
Maryland. This is the first festival
of its kind, in xthat all of the schools
throughout the county will be rep-
resented with students participating
in the junior chorus and the senior
chorus.

Greenbelt High School will pre-
sent seventy students singing in the
junior chorus, and sixty-two stu
dents in the senior chorus.

The event is sponsored by the
music teachers in the public schools
and the Board of Education. Miss
Ellen Beckman, teacher at Green-
belt High School, is chairman of
the program committee and Mrs.
Jean Moorehead is in charge of ar-
rangements.

Parents and friends of the stu-
dents are invited to attend this all-,

county event. Tickets may be ob-
tained through the various schools.

County Health Board
Says Community Must
Provide Playgrounds

The 'monthly meeting of the Ad-
visory Board of the Prince George’s
County Mental Health Clinic was
held April 25, at the clinic on the
University of Maryland Campus.
The urgent need for continuing the
county summer recreational pro-
gram was discussed. It was the
consensus that it has become the re-
sponsibility of the community
through its government to see that
recreational space is available for
its children. The mental health
needs of the community are being
studied by the board, and it is rec-
ognized that freedom in play with-
out danger or repression is essential
for healthy mental and ' physical)
growth. In view of this, the fol-
lowing motion was made:

“The Advisory Board of Prince
George’s County Mental Health
Clinic recognizes that recreation
forms an integral part of the men-
tal health program and is glad to
cooperate with any group in pro-
moting a recreational program for
Prince George’s County.”

— 1

Hernick Will Attend
Educational Conference

Michael E. Hernick, principal of
Greenbelt High School, attended-
the second annual Maryland Educa-
tional Conference at the Lord Bal-
timore Hotel in Baltimore, Mary-
land, April 28, 29. and 30.

The theme for the conference is
was “Evaluating Maryland’s Public
School Program.” The delegates
asked and answered the
question: “How may we find out

how well we are doing, and what
we are doing in our schools?”

The planning committee hopes
that critical consideration of evalu-
ation will point the way to further,
more detailed, study during the
school year 1949-1950.

Watch Your Feet
Before They Ache

Released By The Maryland
Tuberculosis Association

Isn’t it true that most of us pay
very little attention to our feet—-
until they begin to hurt? Then sud-
denly we realize that our feet are
very important to the enjoyment of
work, play, and life generally.

As common as they are, most'
foot disabilities could be prevented
with a little care and the observ-
ance of a few simple rules.

Start With Baby
Proper care of the feet should be-

gin in babyhood, especially when a
child starts to walk. His very first
pair of shoes should fit comfortably
and give him the support he needs.
The practice of getting good shoes
that fit right and support the feet,
properly should be continued
throughout life. It is poor econo-
my to buy ill-fitting shoes, because
it can mean great expense, as well'
as pain, before “getting the feet
back in shape” and often the dam-
age can never be undone.

Feet should be bathed daily and
hose changed often. Changing
shoes frequently also helps relieve
fatigue and excessive perspiration
of the feet.

Don’t Neglect Shoes
Neglecting care of shoes and

hose can cause trouble. Run-over
heels can throw the wearer off bal-
ance, place unnecessary strain on
the feet and eventually cause faulty
posture. Wrinkles in hose or shoe
linings can cause friction or pres-
sure that creates painful blisters.

Immediate attention should be
given to cuts, blisters, or skin erup-
tions of the feet. Corns and cal-
louses should be removed, but
“home surgery” with a razor blade
is dangerous. The chiropodist is
better qualified to remove them
safely and thoroughly.

Cut ’Em Straight

Toenails should be cut straight
across, not too short. Rounding
the nails invites “ingrown toenail,”
the growth of the nail into the flesh.

Painful feet may mean “fallen 1
arches,” the serious misplacement
of bones and muscles that serve as
main supports of the foot and there-
fore of the body. You should go
to your doctor at the first sign of
painful arches. He can give you
sound advice on your foot trouble
or will refer you to a specialist for
the treatment of such conditions.

While swollen feet can come
from continuous standing, or from
walking in tight shoes, the condi-
tion can also be the sign of serious
illness, such as heart disease or kid-
ney trouble. When feet swell pain-
fully for no apparent reason, it is
best to see a doctor at once.

CLEAN SWEEP
A student was living in a board-

ing house which was anything but
clean. He was suprised one day to

find a card tacked on the front
door.

“Clean Your Feet,” it said in big
letters.

The student took a pencil and on

the same card, immediately under-
neath, he wrote, "Before Going
Out.”
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| Rides Furnished by the Winchester Amusement Company j

State Health Board
Has 75th Anniversary

“This week marks the seventy
fifth anniversary of the Maryland

State Board of Health,” according

to an announcement just made by

Dr. R. H. Riley, director of health
and ex-officio chairman of the

board. “On May 6, 1874 a State
Board of Health appointed by the
General Assembly during the leg-

islative session of that year held its

first official meeting in the Balti-
more offce of Dr. Nathan R. Smith,
the member who was then elected
president.

“Maryland was the sixth State
to organize a board of health. In
1869 Massachusetts had been the
first to take such action —followed,

by California in 1870, Minnesota
and Virginia in 1872 and Michigan l
in 1873.

Growth of Board

“When Maryland organized its
State Board of Health the principal
purposes were prevention and con-
trol of epidemics of * malaria and
typhoid fever, the improvement of
poor sanitary conditions, and the re-
porting of deaths. Bacteriological
discoveries, notably those of Pas-
teur and Koch, and chemical ad-
vances later resulted in the appli-
cation of newer scientific knowledge
to public health. In 1922 the State
Department of Health entered the
field of personal hygiene with the
provision of educational and pre-
ventive services for expectant;

mothers. The dental program,
school health work and concern for
industrial health problems follow-
ed.

“Curative services were included
in the public health program in 1945,
when the medical care program was
inaugurated, and have been expand-
ed to include the administration of
chronic disease hospitals and State,
tuberculosis sanatoria. This State’s
public health program has grown
and developed in accordance with
general progress in the field, and
in some instances we have set the
pace.”

V.A. Says H undreds
Fal ling Behind
On Life Policies

Hundreds of Washington area
- veterans are falling behind in their

premium payments after reinstat-
ing National Service Life Insurance
because they do not know the “due
date” of their premium payments,
S. H. Parkins, insurance officer of!
the Veterans Administration Wash-
ington Regional Office, said today.

He emphasized that the monthly
due date for premium payments re-
mains the same as when, the policy
was issued originally, regardless
of how often or on what date the
policy is lapsed and reinstated.

Reinstatement Terms
Two monthly premiums must be

paid when a term policy is reinstat-
ed. Mr. Parkins explained. One
of these is to pay for the grace pe-
riod during which the veteran was
protected before . his policy lapsed,
while the other is for the current
month.

The reinstatement history of
veteran “A” was cited as an exam-
ple of what must be done to keep
National Life Insurance in force.

“When this veteran originally
purchased his policy,” explained'
Mr. Parkins, “it bore the third day
of the month as its premium due
date. He allowed his policy to<
lapse. He applied for reinstate-
ment on the 30th of June and sub-
mitted the amount of two monthly
premiums as required. One of
these premiums paid for his insur-
ance protection during the 31-day
grace period after his last regular
payment. 'The second covered the
month during which he reinstated
and therefore was applied to his ac-
count as of its due date the 3rd of
June. Since he reinstated on the
last day of the month, he owed an-
other premium payment three days
later—July 3rd)—his due date.”

Refer To Notice
' Veterans can determine the due

date of premiums by referring to
the yellow envelope premium no-
tice regularly sent them by the Vet-
erans Administration, as the due
date is indicated over the arrow at

the bottom of the premium notice.
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Veteran’s liquorsl
J 1 Open 6 a.m. to 12 Midnight i,

Baltimore Blvd. Belstville, Md.

FREE DELIVERY 2 p.m. - 11:30 p.m. j;

J' Coca Cola, Pepsi Cola and Seven-up, $1 per case i
I; WHISKIES BEER SPECIALS J

Boca-Chica Rum $2.75 a fifth Deposit '
EBLING PREMIUM f

Guckenheimer $3.35 a fifth N.Y. STATE BEER 1.99 a case <
! Mt. Vernon 3.52 a fifth Gunthers $2.35 a case !|

! Golden Wedding 3.52 a fifth National Bohemian 2.35 a case J;
i, -

, Tru-Blu 2.20 a case
i, Carstairs 3.52 a fifth CANS ¦ '
ij Rennert Maryland Straight Tru-Blu 2.69 a case '>

Rye Whiskey 2.99 a fifth THROWAWAYS
Canadian Club 5.59 a fifth Old German 2.49 a case

WINE: $1.15 a fifth :

h Manischewitz Sacramental Concord Grape and Malaga |
!' (Wines in Gallons and Half Gallons) <

TOwer 5990

Six



our neighbors
Roanoke, Virginia, was the winner
of a state-wide poetry contest spon-
sored by the Girl Scouts of Vir-
ginia. Miss O’Connor, a frequent
visitor in Greenbelt, is the niece of
Mrs. Sarah E. O’Connor and Miss
Cyrilla O’Connor, Greenbelt' resi-
dents. Her poem was written
about Juliet Low, founder of the
Girl Scouts. Miss O’Connor’s
troop was awarded a loving cup in
honor of her achievement. She at-
tends St. Andrews School in Roan-
oke.

Mrs. George E. Fitts (better-
known in Greenbelt by her maiden
name of Helen Kaighn) had an
eight-pound baby boy yesterday
morning at 11, at the Framingham
General Hospital, in Framingham,
Massachusetts. Mrs. Fitts former-
ly lived here with her parents, Mr.
and Mrs. E. C. Kaighn, whose home
is at 13-V Ridge. The new baby’s
name is Douglas Kaighn Fitts.

Little Miss Monice Martin,,
daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Monroe
W. Martin, dressed in her first par-
ty dress, celebrated her first birth-
day Thursday afternoon at a lawn
party at 19 Parkway. Pink ice
cream and cake were served to her
small guests which included: Mar-
cus Nusinov, David Newcomer,
Barbara Ann Benson, Michael
Pearl, Frank and Paulina Milasi,
Donna Gado, Jimmy and Michael
Fitzpatrick, Diane Mothershead,
Ricky Ford, and Terry Mangum.

Mr. and Mrs. Edmund Getzin,
formerly residents at 56-A Cres-
cent, are the proud parents of a boy
born this week at Doctors Hospital.
The Getzins now reside at 1210
Floral Avenue in Washington, D.
C.

Sisters Visit Greenbelt
Five Sisters of the Holy Cross

visited Greenbelt last Monday, es-
corted by Msgr. John J. Spence,
director of education for the Cath-
olic Archdiocese of Washington, ac-
cording to the Rev. Victor Dowgial-'
10. Pastor of St. Hugh’s Parish.
The group, which included the
Reverend Mother Constantine, was!
taken on a tour of the town and in-
spected the property on Crescent
Road which is the site of the pro-
posed St. Hugh’s School building.

Center School Play
Presented At Theatre

On Wednesday, April 27, an au-
dience of 420 people saw a PTA-
sponsored presentation of the play,
The Emperor’s New Clothes at the
Greenbelt movie theater. Children
of the 4th. sth and 6th year dramatic
group staged the play, and their
classmates provided scenery and
costumes. The success of the af-
ternoon resulted from the efforts of
Ellen Linson, director, Frieda Feig,
assistant, as well as the able cast,
and Dorothy and Sherrod East,
Winnie Crofford, Dottie McGee,

By Rae Algaze, Greenbelt 7502

New Gabies
daughter, Nancy Lee, was born

to Mr. and Mrs. William A. Ve-
verka, Jr., 18-C Crescent, on April
20, at Leland Memorial Hospital.
The infant, who is their first child,
weighed 7 lbs., 9j4 oz.

Mr. and Mrs. Walter R. Volck-
hausen of Washington, D. C., for-
mer resident of Greenbelt, announce
the birth of their daughter, Janet
Rose, on May 2 at Georgetown Un-i
iversity Hospital. The infant is
the grandniece of Miss Anna
Volckhausen.

* * *

The following children under-
went tonsilectomies at Leland Me-i
morial Hospital last week: Janice
Ott, 4-F Hillside, April 27, Steven
Bridge, 17-D Ridge, April 29,
Thomas Pergola, 16-F Ridge, May
2.

Mrs. Mary Long, 2-A Eastway,
who teaches piano, underwent an
operation last Thursday at George-
town University Hospital. Mrs.
Long is getting along very well and
expects to be home this week.

Mr. and Mrs. J. Milton Rielley,
1-B Parkway, had as their house
guest last week, their eldest daugh-
ter, Mrs. Seth Manley of Wollaston,
Mass.

Mr. and Mrs. Paul Linson, 14-E
Crescent, are spending several days
in Williamsburg, Va.

Dr. and Mrs. E. Leland Love, 10
Forestway, have as their house
guest her sister, Mrs. Chester Keck,
who arrived from Hawaii last Sat-
urday night. Mrs. Keck, who iwill
be visiting here for one month,
made the trip by plane in less than,
twenty-four hours. She brought
with her a number of real flower leis
including orchids, which retain their
freshness for many days.

Mr. and Mrs. Mervin W. Kenney
of 59-G Ridge, who moved into
their own home in Glenmont For-
est, Silver Spring, Md., last Tues-
day, were feted by their neighbors
last week. Seven women of their
court took Mrs. Kenney to dinner
and a movie, and six men took Mr.
Kenney bowling.

Miss K. JoAnne Rogers, daugh-
ter of Mr. and Mrs. Joseph L. Rog-
ers, 2-B Eastway, was awarded a
$50.00 prize for an efficiency im-
provement suggestion. Miss Rog-
ers, who was graduated -from
Greenbelt High School two years
ago, is employed in the visa division
of. the State Department.

* * *

Mr. and Mrs. Hugh Hawkins,
43-D Ridge, attended the Apple
Blossom Festival at Winchester,
Va., last Thursday and Friday,
while visiting at the home of his
mother. The Hawkins witnessed
at this event, the crowning of the
Queen, the High School pageant,
and the grand parade led by Bob
Hope. They also attended the
Queen’s Ball.

Mr. and Mrs. Sherrod E. East
held a birthday dinner last Saturday
evening for her mother, Mrs. Dora
Parsons, of Baltimore, Md. Im-
mediate members of the family
were present at this gatherings.

Mary Francis Wiser, daughter of
Mr. and Mrs. Gilbert E. Wiser, 56-
G Crescent, celebrated her sixth
birthday on May first. The guests,

who had a very enjoyable time, in-
cluded about twenty children of the
court and several adult members of
the family and friends.

Walter and Robert Fink sons of
Mr. and Mrs. Carry Fink, 2-B Hill-
side, whose birthdays fall on April

27 and 28, celebrated their seventh
and fifth respectively, with a party
on April 29. Their daddy returned
last Monday night from a Western!
trip in time to celebrate his own
birthday on May 3.

Mitchell Bukzin and David Flynn
were guests of Walter and Robert
Fink at the Rodeo in Washington
on April 24.

Mr. and Mrs. S. C. Marcus, 44-D
Ridge,' and their son. Charles Bry-
an, have left for a two week visit in
Denver, Colorado, at the home of
his mother.

v

Son Charles celebrat-
ed his first birthday last Sunday

with a party attended by numerous
guests and members of the family.

Miss Elizabeth Ann O’Connor of

Miss Helen Zoellner, daughter of
Mr. and Mrs. Oscar Zoellner, 7-E
Crescent, was married to Ovin Guy
Geesey, on Saturday, April 30, at
St. Peters Church, Washington,
D. C. A reception was held at the
Emerald Club. After a week’s hon-
eymoon in Florida, the couple will
reside in California.

The invited guests included eight
members of a card club, headed by
Mrs. Edward F. Grace, 4-G Hill-
side, who presented the couple with
a set of luxurious bath towels.

<Sco tt- 2V\aj'ci’i[cLrzc[
Miss Kathleen Francis Scott,

daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Robert
L. Scott, 7K Crescent, was married
to Henry Thomas McFarland, on
Saturday, April 30 at the Holy Re-
deemer (Church, Berwyn, Md. After
the ceremony, a breakfast wedding

was held at the Wayside Inn, for
the immediate members of the fam-
ily. A reception was held in the af-
ternoon at the bride’s residenc for
the invited guests. After a short
wedding trip, the couple will reside
in Riverdale, Md.

Junior High Students
Visit Capitol, Meet
The Vice-President

By Betty Douglass
Friday was an eventful day for

students in the 9-B section of
Greenbelt High School. Not only
did they get to tour the Capitof
building in Washington, meet sev-
eral senators, but they also met

Vice President Alben W. Barkley.
Thirty-three students, with their

teacher, Mrs. Edwards, were es-
corted through the Capitol building
by Senator M. M. Neely and Sen-
ator FI. M. Kilgore, both from
West Virginia. Following the ses-
sion in the Senate chamber, the
group was invited to Vice-President
Barkley’s private office, where they
met Mr. Barkley and signed his of-
ficial guest register.

Visit Truman’s Office

Another point of interest to most

of the students was the visit to

President Harry S. Truman’s office
in he Capitol building. Senator
Kilgore explained in detail the vari-
ous paintings on the walls and the
priceless desk on which all import-
ant documents are signed.

To most of the students on the
trip, it was a big day in their lives,
because it isn’t every day that one
gets to shake hands and talk with
the Vice-President of the United
States.

Jesse Ard and other members of
the PTA. The Center School chor-
us sang and Mrs. Grimm led group
singing.

On Tuesday evening, April 26,
the Center school PTA sponsored
a covered dish supper. Between
the hours of 5:30 and 7 p.m., about
300 Greenbelters had their evening

meal at the center school cafeteria.
The evening was reported extreme-
ly pleasant and netted the PTA over

SSO.
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ter ...” has enabled him to accept
a seven-year contract for the
movies. It will be pleasant to look
forward to more of his brand of.
acting.

Kirk Douglas has since made an
outstanding film about boxing (The
Champion) that has put him in

great demand by movie producers.
It is a low-budget picture, but turn-

ed out to be a “sleeper” in the movie
trade.

Of course any movie that in-
cludes three ciniema queens like

Jeanne Crain, Ann Sothern, and!
Linda Darnell, should never be

missed; but to witness them com-

porting themselves in something

other than contrived drivel is in-
deed a welcome opportunity. “A

Letter to Three Wives” is that kind
of opportunity.

By I. J. Parker
“A Letter to Three Wives” is an

adult comedy about the station-
wagon set in a suburban town. The
movie, adapted from a story that

ran in a slick-paper womans* mag-

azine, barely avoided the stigma of

its origin. The able writing and di-
recting of Joseph Mankiewicz is re-
sponsible for lift-

ing the caliber of
the movie to fine!

t ertainment.
(Coming tqi

Greenbelt Sunday
and Monday.)

The plot re-
volves around a
letter sent to
three wives (I
guess you can tell

kaj
all this by the ti-
de) by a young PARKER
woman who has run off with one
of their husbands. Since they re-
ceive the letter while escorting a
group of youngsters to an outing,
they have ample time to consider
their past marital lives and deter-
mine if they can, just who was the

of this absconding creature.

This necessitates a series of
flashbacks, that are handled adroit-
ly, and with increasing suspense.
The first concerns a wealthy hus-
band married to an ex-Wave who
feels rather inferior (Jeanne Crain-
Jeffrey Lynn). The next couple, a
teacher and a writer of soap operas
(Ann Sothern-Kirk Louglas). The
third, and most delightful, relates
the pre-marital adventures of a bus-
iness tycoon, hard-boiled and self-
willed Paul Douglas), versus the
most beautiful gal in Hollywood,
Linda Darnell. It turns out to be
the “classic duel of man’s will and
woman’s wont” (TIME), and is
great social satire. The efforts of
Mr. Douglas to contrive an alliance
without benefit of matrimony are
more than mildly diverting.

Just whose husband is involved
with the letter writer is disclosed
at the end of the picture, a finale
which “sends the audience home
sniveling happily.”

There are some good bit parts
ably portrayed by Connie Gilchrist,
as Miss Darnell’s horse-betting
mother, and Thelma Ritter as her
outspoken pal.

,Paul Douglas was lured from the
Broadway stage where he has
shown remarkable ability in “Born
Yesterday.” His success in “Let-
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Canned Juices - Baby Needsi Canned Vegetables Dairy Products

co op tomat °
4 °ycc CO-OPV; U V i JUICE 4. J m "-"

cans 18 oz . can 2 lb. loaf

TOMATO JUICE De, MonV' c

27c
CARNATION & PET MIEK

0Z 2/fc £Q - 0 PSfIES 19 C VELVEETA CHEESE
2 ,b. ,oa

8
f
5°

CO OP °jyiCE E 3i C
ps BENA

8 VEG-ALL Mixed Vegetables' 2/31C BUTTER, Armours lb. prints 67c

PINEAPPLE JUICE DCef “39c BABY FOOD, Cerbers 3 iars 28c f D
"

°IQ C i.U
.

TTER ’ Land '0 Lakes lb?7lc_
qt. JUNIOR FOOD Beechnut 3 jars 42c vU" U I TOMATOES I n .

Cfl HP PRUNE 9/ A0 C STRAINED FOC-D, Heinz 3 jars 28c 19 oz - can
_

Cereals
VI JUICE L : TOMAJQES, Standard 2/25C l p kg. free with each pkg. purchased

GRAPE JUICE Welch’s • 39c Jams & Jellies ASPARAGUS, Del Monte “310 POPPED WHEAT, Ranger Joe 2 27c
, 46 oz. can v 12 oz. jar Red Label oz. can r\ PHRM t /» P

V-8 COCKTAIL
« ... *CO - 0 PH? 25° CO-OP PEAS 2'2 7CC 89 P FLAKES 1 6

TEN-GRAND VE6 COCKTAIL 19c English Style 16 oz jar 17 oz. can CORN FLAKES Kello°'gS
°

lOq

LEMON JUICE Real Co
5,rZ

3/T9c CQ OP ARE 23 ° PEAS Ki"
20

Canned Fruits - GRAPE JELLY, Welch’s 2/43 V " 1 BEANS <L 3 24 oz. nkg.

rn np PEACH ES
N ° 2

0
c
nc STRAWBERRY PRESERVES

2

35c CREAM CORN Del Maiz” “'oc CO OP SHREDS 29 C
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‘ ho

-
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b
A
e
X
ans j6c -*>¦* BRAN FLAKES ’ Kelloggs 208

FRUIT for SALAD 49c
App LE GRA p E jE lly Old! IRISH pnTATOFR Ksllvs 2/23c Every Day Table Use

T A A P PEARS /ICC 14 oz. bot.tu UK BARTLETT J* j FRESH MEATS Frozen Foods fCO OP CATSUP 19°
PEARS, Bartlett Hunt ®

7 oz
Jj30 > ALL MEAT FRANKS lb. 45c PEACHES, Flav-R-Pac 2 pkgs. 19c! CATSUP ‘

Heinz
14 ° z' b

2 4c
APPLE SAUCE, White House 2/25c PORK SAUSAGE lb 33c PEAS, Pratts pkg. 17c ’

9 oz. jar
No 2 14 can /

Dkg- I iP A AFI 1 O P
PRUNE PLUMS, Hunts 21c jSTEWING LAMB lb. 15c ASPARAGUS SPEARS, Maxson 39c U|) f MUSTARD 1 J

rn AD BLUE
N°-

9QC CENTER PORK CHOPS lb. 69c - FRESH PRODUCE j MUSTARD, French
6 oz ‘ %c 1

LU HI BERRIES V U Rib End up to 3 lb. CARROTS 2 bunches 15c jpa ah PEANUT 9 lb- £Q C i
——— : : PORK ROAST lb 45c LEMONS doz-39c|tll BUTTER jar®

Soups & Ready to Serve Ids B#s
2 bunchfs2^ | PEANUT BUTTER, Peterman |>c J

CO OP SOUP
IO 3 29 C

o„
RA

Ow„

* EACON lb ’ 4sC SPr!nG E
ONIONS 2bSSS£| Jc IiUUr

1054 oz. can PICKLED CORNED BEEF lb. 63c PEPPERS lb-23cJ £Q OP vn E GAR 19
VEGETABLE, Campbells 2/25c j O,O roast lh(

-

Q . SPINACH cello aka. 19c( s oz hot.

oulovcH r'onanhoii. Nmr Lurr poaot o , u'., KALE .

' cello Dkq. 17c ‘fAAD WORCESTER- ICCCHICKEN, Campbells 2/330 ; CHUCK ROAST Regular lb. 41c WINESAP APPLES, western lb. 19c; tU-Ur SHIRE SAUCE 1 J
OVEN BAKED BEANS Heinz 2/31c CROSS CU T CHUCK lb. 55c SWEET POTATOES 2 lbs. 29c

16 oz. can \ \ WATER CRESS bunch 10cl| SoaDS & Cleansers
CO OP P° R K 22V Blue Lab” PS &

/ pk g .
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n
o

u
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p
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Chef Boy-ar-dee oz. can £0 0 P G
R4r

N 2lb 79 C
PA Af) SALAD AA C DUZ '§• pl<g- 28°

SPAGHETTI & Meat Balls 21c V U 1/1 BAG 4,1b5.1J £II A D SALAD 9 9 RINSO lg. pkg-28c
16 oz. can _ . _

, lr
.

ib. U VI DRESSING SUPER SUDS lg. pkg. 27c
HAMBURGERS, Claridge 57c fA OP BLUE /I CC MIRACLE WHIP, Kraft’s pint 35c TIDE - FAB lg. pkg. 28c

ij4 ib. can vU Ul BAG iO MAYONNAISE, Kraft’s pint 43c VEL - DREFT lg. pkg. 27c
BEEF STEW Dinty Moore 49c fA HP MAYONNAISE A1 C BAB-0 CLEANSER 2 cans 23c

r jnr r 7T“I ffl OP .

""A pint AJAX CLEANSER 2 cans23c
Canned Meats & Fish U V V1 BAG dd MAYONNAISE, McCormicks pt. 37c cans

12 oz. can lb. can 8 oz. fi ft fk |\ CLEANSER 9/1 CC
spam 45c WILKINS . 54c FRENCH DRESSING, Miracle 21c til Ur Blue Label M
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a a An RFD ,Ca
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P ri n nt* SPIC & SPAN pkg-22c
PREM

12 oz. can CO-OP LABEL 54 Flour & M.xes
ROAST BEEF, Anglo 49c lb can 5 lb. bag Salad Oils & Shortening

ROAST BEEF, LiBBYS
'' ° Z ’ C

s2c CHASE & SANBORN 57c CO-OP FLOUR
rPPSe 47° POMPEIAN OLIVE OIL 4 oz. 27c

16 oz. can lb. can _
, 4 oz.

CORNED BEEF HASH, Derbys 35c MAXWELL HOUSE 57c p A A n PASTRY 4if C fft HP OL,VE 97 C

CH.L.CONCARNEHorfis
Z

Jlc
C o ' o P FLOUR

10 A! PEANUT OIL, Planters £ L
CO OP TUN*' 35 C lU‘UF BLUELABEL

48,
FLOUR, Gold Medal #lO SOYA OIL

3
****
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J J
£A AP TEABAGS 49c fft np Piecrust V/oic £O-0P 58 i C

TUNA Grated, White Star 37c RED LABEL lU"UI MIX Zjl V/UUI RED LABEL Ol
White Star'- Star Kist 7 oz. can Instant 16 oz. pkg. SPRY - CRISCO 3 Ib. can 99C
TUNA, Solid Liqht Meat 41c McCORMICK TEA 65c CA kE MIX, Swansdown, 33c -

16 OZ ' Ca
rOA

48’s Choc. Fudge 16 oz. pkg. \\
SALMON, Sea Glo 53c_ LIPTON’S TEA BAGS 53c CAKE MIX, Pillsbury 33c SPECIAL!!
SUPERMARKET open Noon-9 P.M. Monday; 10-9 P.M. Tuesday thru Friday; 9-6 Saturday; 12-6 Sunday
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